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STAFF MEETING MINUTES  
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING, ROOM 113
THURSDAY, JULY 7, 2011

8:30 A.M.

Commissioners Present: Deb Schorr, Chair
Bernie Heier, Vice Chair
Larry Hudkins
Jane Raybould
Brent Smoyer

Others Present: Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer
Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer
Dan Nolte, County Clerk
Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk
Ann Taylor, County Clerk’s Office

The Chair opened the meeting at 8:30 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM

 1 APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE THURSDAY, JUNE  30, 2011
STAFF MEETING

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Raybould seconded approval of the minutes of the
June 30, 2011 Staff Meeting.  Smoyer, Raybould and Schorr voted aye. 
Heier abstained from voting.  Hudkins was absent from voting.  Motion
carried 3-0, with one abstention. 

 2 ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

A. Meeting with Joint Budget Committee (JBC) Agencies
B. Complaint Related to a Motocross Track at 11501 West Wittstruck

Road
C. Sinkhole on South 98th Street Between Van Dorn Street and Pioneers

Boulevard

MOTION: Heier moved and Raybould seconded approval of the additions to the
agenda.  Heier, Raybould, Smoyer and Schorr voted aye.  Hudkins was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.
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 3 LEGISLATIVE UPDATE: A) INTERIM RESOLUTIONS; AND B)
PROCEDURE FOR SETTING PRIORITIES FOR 2012 LEGISLATIVE
SESSION - Gordon Kissel & Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S Associates

A) Interim Resolutions

Joe Kohout, Kissel/E&S Associates, gave a legislative update and presented an interim
study report (Exhibit B).

Hudkins arrived at the meeting at 8:35 a.m.

Brief discussion took place regarding Legislative Bill (LB) 84 (Adopt the Build Nebraska
Act and provide for distribution of sales and use tax revenue for road construction)
with consensus to have Kissel and two Commissioners meet with the District Highway
Commissioner.

B) Procedure for Setting Priorities for 2012 Legislative Session

Gordon Kissel, Kissel/E&S Associates, encouraged the Board to establish their
legislative priorities by August.  

Schorr noted increases in various fees have been suggested and said it may be
beneficial to work with the Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) on drafting
legislation.  She asked the County Clerk’s Office to compile fee statistics to assist in
that effort.

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

B. Complaint Related to a Motocross Track at 11501 West Wittstruck
Road

Raybould suggested consideration of a county noise ordinance or modification of
zoning for the agricultural areas.  Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer, said he
has scheduled discussion of this issue with representatives of the Planning Department
on an upcoming agenda.

Raybould exited the meeting at 8:59 a.m., to attend the NACO Institute of Excellence.

A. Meeting with Joint Budget Committee (JBC) Agencies

Schorr said she has been asked to meet with representatives of JBC agencies and to
comment on next year’s funding outlook.  
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There was general consensus to suggest those agencies should look for other funding
sources as the County’s budget situation is not likely to improve.

 4 SOUTHWEST 38TH & “O” STREET INTERSECTION AND BUS
TURNOUT COSTS FOR NEW JAIL - Mike Thurber, Corrections
Director; Greg Newport, The Clark Enersen Partners

Greg Newport, The Clark Enersen Partners, discussed the entrance plan and a
preliminary construction cost estimate ($234,663) for intersection improvements at
Southwest 38th and West “O” Streets for the new Lancaster County Adult Detention
Facility (LCADF) (Exhibits B & C).  He said the City Public Works Department will
oversee the project at an estimated cost of $13,000 to $14,000 but will need an
Executive Order (EO) to proceed.  The County is required to make an initial payment
of $2,500 before that process will begin (plan review, letting of bids, etc.).  It was
noted the City declined the County’s request to waive their fees.

Mike Thurber, Corrections Director, said the County will receive approximately
$250,000 back from the District Energy Corporation (DEC) for energy efficiencies and
those funds could be used for the intersection improvements.  He added it would
require the approval of the Lancaster County Corrections Facility Joint Public Agency
(JPA).

MOTION: Heier moved and Hudkins seconded to proceed with the plan with
funding through monies returned by the District Energy Corporation
(DEC), contingent upon the Lancaster County Corrections Facility Joint
Public Agency’s (JPA’s) approval.  Hudkins, Smoyer, Heier and Schorr
voted aye.  Raybould was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. Management Team Meeting (July 14, 2011)

The following agenda items were suggested: 1) Disaster Recovery Plans; 2) Continuity
of Operations; and 3) Roundtable Discussion.

B. Traffic Control During County Fair

It was noted Captain Srb, who serves as the Northeast Police Team Captain for the
Lincoln Police Department (LPD), has requested a meeting to discuss traffic concerns
related to the Lancaster County Fair.  NOTE: The fair will be held August 4th through 
13th at the Lancaster Event Center, 4100 North 84th Street.  Eagan agreed to represent
the Board at the meeting. 
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C. Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) Southeast District
Meeting (September 22, 2011)

Informational only.

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

C. Sinkhole on South 98th Street Between Van Dorn Street and Pioneers
Boulevard

The matter was referred to the County Engineer.

 5 A) COMMUNITY HEALTH ENDOWMENT (CHE) CONSULTANT
(MEDICALLY UNDERSERVED); AND B) JUVENILE RE-ENTRY
PLANNING GRANT APPLICATION ($50,000) - Kit Boesch, Human
Services Administrator; Sara Hoyle, Juvenile Justice Coordinator

A) Community Health Endowment Consultant

Kit Boesch, Human Services Administrator, noted the County has formed the
Community Mental Health Center (CMHC) Planning Committee to look at possible
transition of mental health services.  She said the Community Health Endowment
(CHD) is looking at a broader integration of physical and mental health services and is
considering hiring a consultant (Health Management Association (HMA) of Chicago,
Illinois) at an estimated cost of $250,000 to assist in that process.  Boesch said CHD is
asking the County to contribute $5,000 towards the project.  She said the same
request will be made to the City.

Eagan said the target population is the medically underserved, which is the same
population that is served by the County’s General Assistance (GA) Program.

MOTION: Hudkins moved and Smoyer seconded to participate in the project, using
$5,000 from the Keno Fund for the County’s contribution.  Hudkins,
Smoyer, Heier and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was absent from voting. 
Motion carried 4-0.

B) Juvenile Re-Entry Planning Grant Application

Sara Hoyle, Juvenile Justice Coordinator, requested authorization to submit an
application, in collaboration with the Nebraska Department of Health and Human
Services (HHS), for a U.S. Department of Justice grant (Exhibit D).  She noted a 25%
cash match is required but that requirement can be waived if the County proves a
financial hardship.
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MOTION: Hudkins moved and Heier seconded to authorize the Chair to sign the 
grant application and a letter requesting waiver of the cash match. 
Heier, Smoyer, Hudkins and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was absent
from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

 6 LABOR NEGOTIATIONS - Mark Koller, Personnel Director; Nicole
Gross, Compensation Technician; Tom Fox, Deputy County Attorney

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Hudkins seconded to enter Executive Session at 9:27
a.m., for the purpose of protecting the public interest with regards to
labor negotiations.   

The Chair restated the motion for the record.

ROLL CALL: Smoyer, Hudkins, Heier and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was absent
from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

MOTION: Hudkins moved and Smoyer seconded to exit Executive Session at 9:45
a.m.  Smoyer, Heier, Hudkins and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

 7 REDUCTION IN FORCE (RIF) - Kim Etherton, Community Corrections
Director

Kim Etherton, Community Corrections Director, said she will have to move forward
with a reduction in force (RIF) in order to meet the Board’s request for a 3% reduction
in next year’s budget.  She said she has identified a Clerk II position for elimination
and said the case managers and field officers will have to assume some of those
duties.  It will also make adding other programs, such as the Mental Health Jail
Diversion Program, difficult.  Etherton said salary and benefits for the individual
currently in that position will total $55,760 for Fiscal Year 2011-2012.  The 3%
reduction equates to $50,000 and a voluntary furlough and contract cuts have helped
reduce that amount.  She said the remainder could be achieved by laying off the Clerk
II for six months.  

Schorr suggested that Etherton consider reducing the Clerk II position from 40 hours
to 32 hours a week, which would allow for retention of benefits.  Tom Fox, Deputy
County Attorney, appeared and said it may not be allowed under terms of the labor
contract.

There was general consensus to hold off on eliminating the position for six months and
allow Etherton to look for other solutions to reduce her budget. 
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 8 SHERIFF’S SALE RETURN ON VACATED WAGGONER DRIVE -
Doug Cyr, Chief Administrative Deputy County Attorney; Jim Shotkoski,
Right-of-Way Division Head, County Engineering;

Doug Cyr, Chief Administrative Deputy County Attorney, said the Sheriff’s Office held a
sale of a surplus portion of West Waggoner Drive (generally located south of
Southwest 98th  Street and West O Street).  Prior to the sale, Jim Shotkoski, Right-of-
Way Division Head, determined the value of the property to be $8,000.  He said Roger
Vollstedt, an adjacent landowner, submitted the only bid ($500).  Cyr said the Board
can accept the bid that was tendered or negotiate sale or lease of the property.

Shotkoski said the best use of the property, which is approximately 60 feet by 1,300
feet, will be assemblage to an adjacent landowner.

MOTION: Heier moved and Smoyer seconded to accept the bid submitted by Roger
Vollstedt and direct the County Attorney’s Office to prepare a quitclaim
deed.  Smoyer, Heier, Hudkins and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

NOTE: The Board will take formal action to accept the bid at the July 12th County
Board of Commissioners Meeting.

 9 A) RECONSIDERATION OF DEPUTY EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT
DIRECTOR POSITION; AND B) CONTRACT FOR EMERGENCY
MANAGEMENT BACKUP - Doug Ahlberg, Emergency Management
Director

A) Reconsideration of Deputy Emergency Management Director Position

MOTION: Heier moved and Hudkins seconded to reconsider action at the June 30,
2011 Staff Meeting regarding the Deputy Emergency Management
Director position.  Hudkins, Smoyer, Heier and Schorr voted aye. 
Raybould was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

Doug Ahlberg, Emergency Management Director, said Mark Hosking has indicated he
would be willing to accept the position at a salary of $45,000 (see June 30th Staff
Meeting minutes).  NOTE:  Hosking provided backup coverage and carried out
Ahlberg’s duties when he was unavailable or out of the area through a contract with
the County that expired June 30th.  Hosking’s grant funded position at the Lincoln-
Lancaster County Health Department (LLCHD) also expired June 30th.  Ahlberg said
Hosking will likely seek other employment if he is not appointed deputy director and 
expressed concern that the County could lose someone he considers right for the
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deputy position.  He said even with hiring a deputy, the budget is $11,190 less than
last year’s budget.  Ahlberg noted the Board had concerns about the Emergency
Management Program Grant (EMPG) funding and said he has received assurances from
Region 7 Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) representatives that the
EMPG Program will remain the primary focus of Department of Homeland Security
(DHS) and FEMA monies.  NOTE: Ahlberg had suggested that those funds could be
used to help fund the deputy position.  He also clarified that he doesn’t have
immediate plans to retire.

MOTION: Hudkins moved and Smoyer seconded to allow Doug Ahlberg, Emergency
Management Director, to proceed with hiring Mark Hosking as Deputy
Emergency Management Director.  Heier, Smoyer, Hudkins and Schorr
voted aye.  Raybould was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

NOTE: The Board will take action at the July 12th County Board of Commissioners
Meeting to set the salary.

B) Contract for Emergency Management Backup

Item was dropped from the agenda.

10 CONTRACTS FOR PSYCHIATRIST AND ADVANCED NURSE
PRACTITIONER - Dean Settle, Community Mental Health Center
(CMHC) Director

Dean Settle, Community Mental Health Center (CMHC) Director, said Lisa Young, a
nurse practitioner, and Dr. Patricia Bohart, a psychiatrist, have taken on additional
patients since another provider left.  That vacancy resulted in savings of $24,960.  He
said Dr. Sanat Roy, Medical Director, has recommended that they each receive a 5%
salary increase (Young’s hourly rate would increase from $65 to $68 and Bohart’s
hourly rate would increase from $100 to $105).  Settle said there would still be net
savings of $9,620. 

Board members expressed concern about increases in that range.

MOTION: Schorr moved and Heier seconded to tentatively approve a 3% increase
for Lisa Young and Dr. Patricia Bohart.  Heier, Hudkins, Smoyer and
Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

NOTE: The Board will take formal action on this matter at a regular County Board of
Commissioners Meeting.
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11 ACTION ITEMS

There were no action items.

12 CONSENT ITEMS

There were no consent items.

13 ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT

A. Management Team Meeting (July 14, 2011)
B. Traffic Control During County Fair
C. Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) Southeast District

Meeting (September 22, 2011)

Items A-C were moved forward on the agenda.

14 PENDING

There were no pending items.

15 DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS

A. Local Emergency Planning Committee - Schorr

Meeting was cancelled.

B. Emergency Medical Oversight Governing Board - Schorr

Schorr said they are in the process of hiring a new medical director.

C. Chamber Coffee - Smoyer, Raybould

Smoyer said discussion focused on budgets.

16 EMERGENCY ITEMS AND OTHER BUSINESS

There were no emergency items or other business.
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17 ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Hudkins seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:29
a.m.  Hudkins, Smoyer, Heier and Schorr voted aye.  Raybould was
absent from voting.  Motion carried 4-0.

__________________
Dan Nolte
Lancaster County Clerk




























